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PLANTS ARE CURIOUS CREATURES. Unlike us, 
they cannot get up and get a drink of water when 
they are parched. By nature, they are rooted to 
the spot and rely on Mother Nature or a nearby 
gardener to supply water. 

When any plant—including one labeled “drought 
tolerant”—is planted, its roots extend only as 
far as the potting soil in which it came. Over the 
next few months, new roots will begin to grow 
into the surrounding soil. During the first winter, 
any new plant will need regular soil moisture to 
establish a root system. This requires the gardener 
to be vigilant in monitoring the young plant, the 
temperature, the wind, and the amount of rain, 
and supplying moisture when the plant needs it.

Here are five tips for establishing new plants to 
make your garden truly drought tolerant:

1. PLANT IN FALL because, as the weather cools 
and the rains come, evaporation is reduced 
and soil holds moisture longer. Therefore, your 
new plants will need to be watered less often. If 
drought continues, you will need to water just 
enough to keep the plant from wilting.

2. WATER DEEPLY AND FREQUENTLY the first 
dry summer season. In warm weather, recently 
planted plants may need to be irrigated as 
frequently as every other day, especially if it is 
windy. The roots of a young plant need moisture 
to grow out into the surrounding native soil. 
Growing a large root system the first season will 
help the plant survive the next year as irrigation 
is reduced.

3. DISTRIBUTE IRRIGATION WATER evenly, being 
sure to wet the soil ball from the container as well 
as the surrounding few inches of native soil all 
around the plant. Plants cannot move water from 
one side to the other. If you water only one side, 
you will have growth only on one side. Watch for 
wilting and water if needed. 

4. REDUCE IRRIGATION FREQUENCY the second 
summer, but apply enough water to wet the top 
18 inches. Apply water slowly so that it penetrates 
into the soil and does not run off. In heavier clay 
soils, water should be applied slowly, over a long 
period, to penetrate the entire root zone. If runoff 
is a problem, run short applications of water, let 
the water soak in and repeat.

5. COVER THE SOIL with a thick layer of organic 
mulch, like wood chips, to reduce evaporation, 
smother weed seedlings, keep the soil cool, and 
reduce erosion.

Spring
 

9 AM - 1 PM  
Arboretum Teaching 
Nursery
Garrod Drive, UC Davis
arboretum.ucdavis.edu 

MEMBER 
APPRECIATION 
SALE (MEMBERS ONLY) 
Saturday, March 7

• 10% off purchase
• $10 off coupon
• free refreshments
Not a member?  
Join at the door!

PUBLIC SALES 
Saturday, April 11
Saturday, April 25
Saturday, May 16

THE NEW FRONT YARD:

FIVE STEPS FOR ESTABLISHING DROUGHT-TOLERANT PLANTS
Ellen Zagory, Director of Horticulture

RUTH RISDON 
STORER GARDEN

This drought-
tolerant garden, 
located in the 
Arboretum’s 
west end, is only 
irrigated twice 
a month in the 
summer.

Ribes speciosum 
fuchsia flowered gooseberry



SETTING THE STANDARD IN LANDSCAPE OPERATIONS
THE PROFESSIONAL GROUNDS MANAGEMENT SOCIETY—a 
group of grounds professionals from organizations including 
universities, parks, and municipalities, both national and inter-
national—awarded a four out of four star accreditation to the  
UC Davis Arboretum and Public Garden’s grounds and land-
scape services team for their outstanding work in environmental 
stewardship, economic performance, and social responsibility.

“We are incredibly proud of our team’s accreditation,” says 
Kathleen Socolofsky, assistant vice chancellor and director of the 
UC Davis Arboretum and Public Garden. “For years they have 
been working on best practices in sustainability. It’s nice to see 
that recognized by an independent organization and to shine a 
spotlight on the creative, precedent-setting work we’re doing.”

The accreditation not only recognizes this team’s accomplish-
ments in sustainability, it evaluates their business practices, staff 
working environment, and commitment to the university’s “Vi-
sion of Excellence,” and applauds their connection to the  

UC Davis GATEways Project, which connects student learning 
and public engagement through the campus outdoor environ-
ment. 

“The employees we have working to maintain the health and 
safety of our campus environment are a top-notch group of 
people,” explains Cary Avery, associate director of Grounds and 
Landscape Services. “They care about each other, this place and 
the environment.”

The grounds and landscape team handles everything outside on 
our campus, from managing everyday trash and recyclables to 
facilitating zero-waste events, maintaining campus trees, helping 
faculty with tree care demonstrations for students, and much 
more. This year they helped save over 80 million gallons of water 
in our landscapes, a decrease of over 20% from last year.

For more information about the accreditation and to read the full 
report, visit the Arboretum’s website at arboretum.ucdavis.edu. 

Kathleen Socolofsky, assistant vice 
chancellor and director of the  
UC Davis Arboretum and Public 
Garden, received the first leadership 
award granted by the Excelerate 
Foundation, an organization that 
supports nonprofits that motivate 
positive social change. The award 
honors her work creating an in-
novative and transformative model 
for university and public gardens 
worldwide.

“Our goals are similar; the Ex-
celerate Foundation believes that 
healthier, more educated, and better 
connected local communities are a means to a better nation 
and world,” explains Alex Sloan, chairman and president of the 
Excelerate Foundation and Director of Innovation Investments 
at the Skoll Foundation. “We believe the way Kathleen is lead-
ing her team, the students and community to ‘co-create’ the 
campus is a model worth exploring and developing for other 
campuses and communities worldwide.”

“When someone does an outstand-
ing job as a leader in an organiza-
tion we work with, we want to 
award them individually,” says Er-
nest Lewis, member of the Exceler-
ate Foundation board. “Kathleen is 
ahead of the curve. The Smithson-
ian, college and university gardens, 
and the museum and public garden 
world across the nation are taking 
notice of the power of programs 
like the ‘UC Davis GATEways Proj-
ect’ and ‘Learning by Leading.’ The  
UC Davis Arboretum and Public 
Garden is onto something and we 
want to help position them to take 

what they’ve created to the next level.”

In addition to the award, Socolofsky received a check for 
$5,000. It’s no surprise that Socolofsky plans to use the funds 
to further the Arboretum and Public Garden’s position as a 
leader in the outdoor museum arena worldwide.

LEADERSHIP PRIZE GRANTED BY EXCELERATE FOUNDATION

Kathleen Socolofsky with members of the Excelerate 
Foundation board: Alex Sloan, president; Ernest Lewis, 
secretary; and, Edward Dadakis, treasurer.



WE ARE THRILLED to introduce Garth 
Lindley, our new Director of Develop-
ment for the UC Davis GATEways 
Project. After a national search, Garth 
came to UC Davis from West Virginia 
University, where he was the Associate 
Director of Development at the Statler 
College of Engineering and Mineral Resources. Previously, he 
was Associate Director of Development at the WVU Founda-
tion. Garth will be focusing on raising funds for GATEways 
programs and projects across the campus, as well as student 
leadership support through the Learning by Leading Pro-
gram. “One of the things I’m most impressed with,” says 
Garth, “is the collaborative nature of the work done through 
the GATEways Project. It is a model that could be applicable 
to other universities throughout the country.” Garth is an avid 
cyclist, runner, and triathlete, and he is also passionate about 
the environment and sustainability. He is enjoying exploring 
the natural wonders of California with his wife Angie and 
their four-year-old daughter, Ella.

STAFF NEWS

THE FRIENDS SUPPORT GROUP RAISES FUNDS to invest 
in key areas of the Arboretum and Public Garden’s work. 
This year, public programs for families are the focus of 
the Friends annual appeal.

The Arboretum and Public Garden’s events calendar is 
filled with free family programs that connect children 
and adults with the environment and showcase the work 
of UC Davis students and scientists. These inviting, 
interactive, and educational programs for the public are 
created by student leaders, such as the Arboretum Am-
bassadors, working in partnership with the Arboretum 
and Public Garden’s education staff. 

Heghnar Watenpaugh, who attends programs frequently 
with her husband and children, says, “The Arboretum 
Ambassadors put on wonderful programs for families. 
Through their programs, we’ve learned to appreciate dif-
ferent aspects of the environment—from majestic oaks 
to tiny native bees. These programs teach our kids that 
nature is interesting and fun, but also that we have the 
responsibility to care for nature, and that every creature 
and plant plays a role—not just the cute ones.” 

Help make an impact—one family at a time. Please 
consider a gift to the Friends annual appeal. Use the 
enclosed envelope to support free family programs in 
the Arboretum and other GATEways Gardens across the 
UC Davis campus. Thank you.

DONOR  
SPOTLIGHT
MAXINE 
SCHMALENBERGER 
 

ANNUAL APPEAL: 

THE FRIENDS NEED YOUR 
HELP TO SUPPORT FREE FAMILY 
PROGRAMS

THE VIBRANT FAMILY EDUCATION PROGRAMS that visi-
tors enjoy today—the focus of this year’s Annual Appeal 
—grew out of seeds planted decades ago by staff and volun-
teers. Maxine Schmalenberger stands out as one of the early 
enthusiasts who nurtured the Arboretum as an educational 
resource for children and families. Maxine’s association with 
the Arboretum began in 1972 when she joined the Friends. 
Inspired by her experience as a preschool teacher and love of 
children and nature, Maxine signed up for the Arboretum’s 
first docent training class in 1978. She led public tours for 
two years and then, as a senior docent, helped coordinate 
docent training classes until 1984. 

Maxine’s work as a docent helped establish a strong founda-
tion to support the growth of public programs. She enjoys 
staying connected with the Arboretum and has been a loyal 
supporter through annual gifts. Maxine enclosed a lovely note 
with one donation, “I appreciate the truly OUTSTANDING 
job you do in continuing to make our Arboretum the gem 
that it is. My personal association with the talented people of 
the Arboretum continues to be a great pleasure to me. Thank 
you!”

Thank YOU, Maxine, for being such an inspiration and a 
loyal friend of the Arboretum and Public Garden.
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SNAPSHOTS: FALL GATEWAYS EVENTS & MORE
Your membership in and gifts to the Friends of the UC Davis Arboretum and Public Garden help fund these and 
other educational programs for our community. Thank you!

1.	Fall plant sales would not have been such a resounding success without the dedication of volunteers. Many pictured here 
come to us from the student service sorority Lamda Omicron Xi (LOXi). 

2.	Construction to create a new visitor entry in the Arboretum’s west end continues. Here a crew member installs a cutting-edge 
product used to facilitate tree growth in urban settings and parking lots called Stratavault.

3.	Our newest GATEways program, “The Art of Science,” featured artist/scientists showcasing their visual art, performance art, 
and scientific demonstrations. These children enjoy using the periscopes they created in School of Education professor Lee 
Martin’s mobile “Maker-Van.”  

4.	Storytime Through the Seasons: Under the Redwood Tree featured the story, song, and craft of Native Californians. Learning 
the process of pounding acorns with traditional tools engaged participants of all ages.

5.	Meet our newest group of Arboretum Ambassadors! From left to right: Sukhi Brar, Alex Stubblefield, Leigh Hiura, Kiely 
Doherty, Kaycey Bui, Carmen Godinez, Francisco Zorrilla, Aleko Xides, and Lauren Bradt. (Not pictured: Bryce Anable.) 

6.	At our Go Green Drop-In Day, participants learned how to re-purpose a variety of household items. Bottle caps became 
earrings, toilet paper dowels turned into bird feeders, and tin cans were transformed into succulent gardens.

7. Students in Lecturer Elizabeth Boults Landscape Architecture 1 class created site-specific installations throughout the 
Arboretum highlighting ephemeral phenomena. Cameron Erskine and Emily Lin titled this work the “Sites and Sounds of the 
Universe,” and created it using only leaves found in the Mary Wattis Brown Garden of California Native Plants. 

8. GATEways Horticulturist Stacey Parker demonstrates proper planting techniques for landscape architecture students who 
assisted in a swale-building project along Arboretum Drive.

9. Our popular Nature Discovery Drop-in Day brought visitors from all ages to the Arboretum GATEway Garden to capture 
and identify insects, learn about the hidden world of plant galls, and partake in a variety of craft-making.
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plant sales

9 am - 1 pm  
Arboretum Teaching  
Nursery 
Garrod Drive, UC Davis 
arboretum.ucdavis.edu 

MEMBER APPRECIATION SALE 
Saturday, March 7 (Members Only)

• 10% off purchase  
• $10 off coupon 
• free refreshments

Not a member? Call ahead or join at the door!

PUBLIC SALES 
Saturday, April 11 
Saturday, April 25
Saturday, May 16

guided tours

WEDNESDAY WALKS WITH 
WARREN
All walks begin at 12 pm 
January 14  
West-end Gardens, meet at Gazebo
February 11 
West-end Gardens, meet at Gazebo
March 11  
Warren G. Roberts Redbud Collection, meet 
at Arboretum Headquarters TB-32

Join Warren Roberts, 
Superintendent Emeritus of 
the Arboretum and famous 
storyteller and punster, for 
an always engaging noon-
time exploration of the  
UC Davis Arboretum’s gar-
dens and plant collections.

WINTER BIRDS IN DAVIS:  
SLIDE SHOW AND TOUR
Sunday, February 8, 10:30 am
Environmental Horticulture 146

Curious about birds? Learn 
about birds that winter in 
Davis during a one-hour 
slide show and talk. Then 
take a guided walking tour 
to see birds in the Arbore-
tum with docent Lois Rich-
ter (weather permitting).

ALL THINGS ACACIA
Saturday, February 28, 2 pm
Putah Creek Lodge

The early spring display of 
yellow blossoms in the Eric 
E. Conn Acacia Grove is 
spectacular! It’s a must-see 
event featuring over 50 dif-
ferent acacias from around 
the world.

DELIGHTS FROM DOWN UNDER 
Saturday, March 14, 11 am
Arboretum GATEway Garden (meet at 
shovel arch sculpture)

Plants from “down under” show off their 
flowers during the rainy season. Tour the 
Australian and New Zealand collections and 
have a blooming good time learning about 
plants from far-away lands.

SPRING SURPRISES IN THE 
STORER GARDEN
Saturday, March 28, 11 am
Gazebo

Our valley-wise demon-
stration garden, the Ruth 
Risdon Storer Garden, is 
beautiful year round, but 
especially in spring. Come 
get great ideas for your own 
water-thrifty garden.

family programs

THE BIRDS AND THE TREES:  
STORIES IN NATURAL HISTORY
Saturday, January 31, 3 pm
Arboretum Terrace Garden, next to Whole 
Foods Market 
(Rain/cold/wind location: Whole Foods Market Annex)

Join us for an hour of 
captivating storytelling by 
naturalist Steve Daubert 
who will read original sto-
ries that explore the lives 
of birds and the natural 
histories of redwood trees. 
Light refreshments will be 
served. Appropriate for adults and older 
children. Co-sponsored by Whole Foods 
Market.

STORYTIME THROUGH THE 
SEASONS: EXPEDITION TO 
AFRICA
Sunday, February 8, 1-3 pm
Arboretum Headquarters, Valley Oak Cottage 
(Rain location: Environmental Horticulture 146)

Take a safari to Africa at this outdoor reading 
program for families in the Acacia Grove. All 
ages are welcome. Sponsored by the Arbore-
tum Ambassadors.

ELDERBERRY FLUTE-MAKING 
WORKSHOP
Sunday, February 22, 1-3 pm
Environmental Horticulture 146

People of all ages will 
learn how to make and 
play a Native Californian 
elderberry flute. East Bay 
Regional Parks docent 
Antonio Flores will talk 
about the culture of flute-
making and also about the 
endangered elderberry beetle. All materials 
will be supplied. Please bring a sharpened 
pocket knife if you have one. Adults will need 
to supervise their young children.

STORYTIME THROUGH THE 
SEASONS: CLIMBING UP THE 
GINKGO TREE
Sunday, March 1, 1-3 pm
Wyatt Deck 
(Rain location: Environmental Horticulture 146)

Celebrate the Chinese New Year in the Arbo-
retum as we explore the cultural and natural 
world of Asia. Experience Asian culture in a 
whole new light with stories, activities and 
experiences in our East Asian Collection. All 
ages are welcome. Sponsored by the Arbore-
tum Ambassadors. 

music & wellness

FOLK MUSIC JAM SESSIONS
Fridays, January 2, 16, & 30;  
February 13 & 27, March 13; 12-1 pm 
Wyatt Deck 

Folk musicians are invited 
to bring their acoustic 
instruments and play to-
gether informally over the 
lunch hour. All skill levels 
are welcome, and listeners 
are invited.

YOGA IN THE ARBORETUM
Sunday, March 15, 1-2:30 pm
Environmental Horticulture Courtyard
(Rain location: Environmental Horticulture 146)

Join us for 90 minutes of yoga appropriate 
for all skill levels led by certified instructor 
Loshan Ostrava. Dress comfortably. Please 
bring a towel or yoga mat and water bottle. 
Sponsored by the Arboretum Ambassadors.

WINTER 2015 
GATEWAYS 
EVENTS

3
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IN MEMORY OF 
JOHANNA A. 
TRUEBLOOD
Lyle Anderson
Elizabeth Anderson
Peter Fordyce
Sean Healy
Janet and David Kemp
Nicole and Jeffery 

Slaton
Nathan Trueblood
Nancy Trueblood

IN MEMORY OF 
ROSE HORTON
Judy and Tom 

Chrisman 

BENCH 
DEDICATION
Clare Hasler

NATURE’S 
GALLERY COURT 
DEDICATION
Judith and Richard 

Wydick 

GIFTS IN KIND
Carol Knight
Whole Foods Market

UNRESTRICTED 
GIFTS
Kimberly Angelo
Patricia S. Greene
Lindsay Weston

FOUNDATION 
GRANTS
EXCELerate 

Foundation 
Stuart Foundation 

NEW-RENEW
MEMBERS: 

SEQUOIA CIRCLE
Mary Cadenasso
Jay and Terry Davison
Benjamin and Lynette 

Hart
Ellen Helm and 

Kathleen O’Kelly
Carol and Gerhard 

Parker
James Dunn and 

Johanna Schmitt
Sunny Shine
Vivian Thorbourne

VALLEY OAK 
CIRCLE
Robert M. Murphey
Bill and Nancy Roe
Isabel Shaskan
Bette and Howard 

Swarts

MANZANITA
CIRCLE
Pat Alfors
John and Marsha 

Anderson
Kathy and Donald 

Bers
Dorothy Brandon
Brooke Brandow
Jon Ramsey and 

Melissa Browne
Les & Mary Stephens 

De Wall
Joyce and Daryl 

Deering
Randy Beaton and 

Sidney England

William and Raquel 
Fassnacht

Liz and Tim Fenton
Curtis Fritz
Roman and Jobyna 

Gankin
Kathy Gill
Sandra and Jeffrey 

Granett
Mary Graziose
Janet C. Hamilton
Lori and John Hansen
Vera Harris
David Studer and 

Donine Hedrick
Lorena Herrig
Phyllis and Theodore 

Lee
Paul Lester
Melanie Loo
Lufburrow Family
Adele and Joab 

Maldonado
Lewis and Rhoda 

Martin
Lanette McClure
Jim and Jocelyn 

Morris
Danny Murantonio
Marijke Devos 

and Bruno 
Nachtergaele

Allen Barnes and Kim 
Ohlson

Fred and Martha 
Rehrman

Peter Richerson
Barbara Todd
Henry and Lynda 

Trowbridge
Bob and Liz Young

FAMILY 
Dave and Susan 

Adams
Roger and Grete 

Adamson
Rick and Karen 

Airoldi
Almeida and Fabiola 

Almeida
Vicki and Jeff 

Aphailee
Deborah Totoonchie 

and Elaine 
Applebaum

Laura and Sam 
Applebaum

Mary and Greg Bailey
Melissa and Robert 

Bain
Gagandeep Kandola 

and Navdeep 
Bajwa

Frederic and Dian 
Baker

Joe and Suzanne 
Barbarsch

Karl Dawson and 
Debra Barger

Anita Brandon and 
Tina Barnes

Sally and James 
Barrett

Shirley and Glen 
Baxter

Gary and Mindy 
Bazlen

Doug Underwood and 
Ruth Beckon

Milt Blackman and 
Lorna Belden

Janel and Andrew 
Berchielli

Faye Wright and 
Marta Betts

Mark Basgall and Tina 
Biorn

Brent and Lill Birdsall
Mike and LaRae 

Blomquist
Lynn Blumenstein
Steve and Linda Book
Michael Borgg
Virginia Boucher
Barbara Bragg
Blayney Breckenridge
Therese and Tessa 

Brown
Randall Buechner
Sara Morgan and 

Heather Campbell
Carola and Bob 

Cantrall
Diane and Amanda 

Carleton
Susan and Bruce 

Carstens
Mark Castellucci
Seeta Chaganti
Liz Cheechov
Haiyan and Liyong 

Chen
Robert Martinez and 

Aijuan Chen
Bonnie Roy 

and Michael 
Clearwater

William and Rebecca 
Clearwater

Carol Coder
Robin and Paul 

Concannon
Jan Corcoran
Becky and Jeremy 

Craig
Wendy and 

Christopher Craig
Debra Crane
Steve and Iryna 

Cranny
Michael and Lisbeth 

Dambrowski
Carole and Laurena 

Davis
Kimberly and Dave 

DeYoung
Linda and Cal 

Dickenson
Brent and Jean Dills
Dan Ragland and Faye 

Dixon
Richard and Shannon 

Doermann
Jane and Steve Drake
Doug Kelt and 

Victoria Dye
Nick Compin and 

Kelly Eagan
Tonja Edelman
Kathleen Ware and 

John Erke
Patricia Ernst
Robert and Nina 

Favorite
Jaime Ordonez and 

Carmia Feldman 
Lane Ferst
Edward and Rachel 

Fox-Tierney
Laura Garcia
Kathy and James 

Garvey
Kyle Monhollen and 

Amy George
Ted Jeffcoat and 

Marsha George
Stacey Gillis
Ishmael Rasul and 

John Golemon
Debra Gonella
Charles Gossett

Garrett Long and Beth 
Graham

Nick and Jessica Gray
Kevin Nicolson and 

Jamie Grimshaw
Claude Garrod and 

Susanna Gunther
Penny and Rob 

Gunther
Hellen Gunther and 

Steven Hagglade
Stephanie Hall
Addie and Mark 

Hanebury
Andrea Hanson
Maggie O’Mara and 

Tom Harrington
Amina Harris
Craig Allsion and 

Linda Harter
Anne & Dave Hawke
Robert Farrell and Juli 

Hawthorne
Linda & David Herbst
Lisa Hicklin
Laurie and Bill 

Hildebrandt
Jim and Janet Hill
Michael and Sally 

Hirst
Linda and Steve 

Hodge
Kevin Hoover and 

Catherine Whitney 
Hoover

Larry Onstead and 
Lillian Hopkins

Eric and Lily Huang
Margaret Huddleston
Maureen Inciardi
Pietro and Joan 

Ingolia 
Christa Jackson
Michael Kent and Karl 

Jandrey
Gabriel Johnson
Gene Johnson
Shannon Segall and 

Kristin Jones
Mary Doreen and 

Kathleen Jones
Martin and JoAnn 

Joye
Marilyn and Charles 

Judson
Michelle and Tae 

Kang
Jeff and Nancy 

Kapellas
Neil Dubrovsky and 

Farla Kaufman
Susan and Kevin 

Keating
Jennifer and Eric 

Keller
Robert and Cathryn 

Kerr
Charles Kersey
Ellyn and Steven 

Kesinger
Terri and Dennis 

Kesselring
Wendy and Sam 

Killou
Kathryn and Douglas 

Kindall
Janet and Joe Krovoza
Janet and Ronald 

Krueger
Michael and Andrea 

Kuhner
Marie Salers and 

Sharon Kurth
Leslie and Cameron 

Kuss
Nicole and Alexis 

Ladd
Clark and Donna 

Lagarias
Margaret and Robert 

Landgraf
Heidi and Brian 

Laurenson

Rick Nguyen and Mai-
Tram Le

Daryl and Deanna Lee
Mandy Chu and Kuo-

Wei Lee
Judi Lemire
Ken and Gaby Levine
Aaron and Robert 

Levy
Anne Shu and Morris 

Li
Mark and Lorene 

Liebert
Michelle and Charlie 

Lippert
Yizhou Liu
Lia Onnias and 

Deborah Long
Barbara Hartz and 

Leena Lucchetti
Edith Ednalaga and 

Leopoldo Maldia
Brian Higgins and 

Sandra Mansfield
Karen and Mark 

Marriott
Michael Martin
Leslie and Mike 

Maulhardt
Andrea Meier
Ruth Younger and 

Linda Melching
Jeromy and Beverly 

Miller
Shelley and Larry 

Mintier
Benjamin Moll
Adam and Nicole 

Morrill
Brian Mulloney
Robert and Rosemary 

Mundhenk
Roger Muren
Barbara Andersen and 

Robert Musial
Judy Myers
Garry Douglas and 

Stephanie Myers
Mai Nguyen
Anna Nichols-

Drumgoole
John and Lois Nickols
Annette Sato & Alan 

Nobunaga
Robert & Roswita D. 

Norris
Mary Jenkins and 

Terrence O’Brien
San-dog and Noeun 

Oh
Kim and Greg Olsen
Kristin and Victoria 

Olson
Teri and Kacie 

Ouimet
Michael and Carlene 

Ozonoff
Donald and Laura 

Palm
Anne Starr and Tom 

Paratore
David Kutz and 

Patricia Park
Diane and Jon Parro
Sharon Patrician
Susan and Rick 

Paulline
Kelly and Andy Peart
Joe Helfrich and 

Allison Pedrazzi
JoAnn and David Pelz
Louis and Linda 

Pereira
Sue and Don Peri
Mari Perla
Dan Peterson
Kelly Pina
Kemble and Katherine 

Pope
Lisa Tell and Don 

Preisler
Sean Raffuse
Merrill-Beth Reed

Mark Ruhe and Tamar 
Rein

Jan Garrison & Laura 
Reyes

Michael Wright and 
Pamela Rhodes

Julia Goines and Pilar 
Rivera

Robert and Linda 
Rodden

Melissa Wong and 
Jonas Rodriguez

Mona and Madison 
Romine

Jerry and Debbie Rose
Natalya Eagan-

Rosenberg 
and Matthew 
Rosenberg

Kathleen and Doug 
Ross

Jasmin Rosta
Neil Rubenking
Liisa and James 

Russell
Elizabeth Flynn and 

Brooke Saito
Gary and Judi 

Salvadori
Jim Sandberg-Larsen
Liz and Lila Sasaki
Erin and Carl 

Schlemmer
Sonjia and Carol Lynn 

Shelly
Julianne Lohr-Shelton 

and Samuel 
Shelton

Steve Shih
Christina Balsdon and 

Dorian Signori
Jennifer and Phoxay 

Sivongsay
Mary Ann and 

Michael Skeels
John and Lucy Soldati
Ed Lacson, Tess 

Nagrampa and 
Yolanda Somera

Cyndee Soriano
Tom and Michelle 

Southard
Chen-Nee Chuah and 

Mark Spiller
Clark Dodsworth and 

Dina St. Clair
Marilyn Tannenbaum 

and John 
Steadman

Mary and Christopher 
Stokes

Daniel Leyson and 
Mathew Stratton

Frank Brown and 
Tiffany Swanson

Jennifer and Rick Tan
Mary and David 

Taormino
Bryan and Erin Tassey
Stella and Donald 

Taylor
Rob and Lacey Thayer
Ann and Ed 

Thompson
Cap and Helen 

Thomson
Katie and Paul Towers
Tracy and Mike 

Traum
Jim Hobbs and Emily 

Trites
Christine and Pete 

Trockey
Ian Weston and 

Louise Trustram 
Eve

Roger Ayres and 
Leslie Try

Elaine and Randy 
Valladao

Bill and Jeanette 
Vance

Winona and Donald 
Victery

Erik and Diana Vink
Michelle Vyvlecka
Teresa and Bob 

Vyvlecka
Mike and Cara 

Wademan
Wen-Wen Wang
Sanine Watkins
Jennifer and David 

Watson
John and Marilyn 

Watson
Carson and Krista 

Wilcox
Susan Wilcox
Mary Williams
Marilyn Ramenofsky 

and John 
Wingfield

Tess van Schoor and 
Celeste Wiser

Hoon Yee Tang and 
KF Woo

Loren Metzger and 
Linda Woolfenden

Jeffrey and Elaine Yee
Rick and Linda York
Elizabeth Frawley and 

Gary Zamzow
Alicia Zermeno
Howard Louie and 

Ting Zhang
Mary Ziniti

INDIVIDUAL 
Thomas Adams
Brenna Aegerter
Susy Alarcon
Joan Al-Kazily
Todd Alleckson
Cindy Anders
Suzanne Anderson
Scott Anderson
Jennene Aten
Huaira Ayala
Pat Bailey
Kathy Baker
Elaine Baker
Cidney Barcellos
Tamra Barker
Elaine Barratt
Carrie Barrios
Sean Barry
Linda Baumann
Chris Baumann
Nikki Baumrind
Gary Beall
Ann Beinhorn
Denise Bell
Marian Bender
Sue Bennett
Cynthia Berndt
Daniel Bernstein
Patricia Blissenbach
Gina Bloom
Michael Bobell
Gerhard Bock
Daniel Bosch
Brigid Bostow
Anne Rogers Bowlus
Tyler Boyd
Marian Boyle
Barbara Boyle
Madeline Brattesani
Ann Brice
Chris Brown
Josh Brown
Carol Buckinger
Teresa Bunn
Meredith Burns
Brian Butzin
Joan Cadden
Tina Cahill
Valerie Calegari
Bunny Callahan
Teresa Campbell
Debra Carey
Tim Caro
Cindy Castronovo
Ryan Cello
Jessica Chabot

We extend our sincere gratitude to these donors

DONATIONS Aug - Oct 2014
We strive to acknowledge your gifts accurately. Please notify us of any corrections.  
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Geoff Chan
Hinda Chandler
Harish Chinai
Dukae Cho
Barbara Cody
Terry Colborn
Marilyn Cottini
Tim Crowley
Steve Daubert
Susan Davis
Lisa Deitz
Carole Dell’Agostino
Cheryl Demharter
Sabine Dickerson
Carol Dillard
Aimee Dour-Smith
Martha Dragoo
Pat Dressendorfer
Kristin Duby
Margaret Dugan
Greg Durand
Diana Emanavin
Katherine Ensign
Lesa Erecius
David Ernce
Connie Farnsworth
D’Ann Finley
Judith Flynn
Charles Foster
Nancy Foster
Monica Foxvog
Kate Frazier
Jan Freedman
Jolan Friedhoff
Anna Friedlander
Deborah Friesen
Elisabeth Fulton
Joy Futrell
Kim Gallagher
Erik Gertz
Ken Goetz
Claire Goldstein
Fred Gorin
Brian Gothard
Elaine Graham
Sonja Greene
Teri Greenfield
Emma Grigg
Nancy Gronert
Lori Grose
Mark Grote
Dick Groves
Dr. Christine Gruhn
Joan Gunterman
Bob Guyer
Myrtis Hadden
Marylee Hardie
Hilary Harkins
Kurt Harper
Lynne Hasz
Kathy Hebbeler
Judy Hecomovich
Craig Heitman
Tom Hendricks
Connie Hendrix
Robert Henry
Marilyn Herrmann
Clarice Hespeler
Russ Hess
Katie Hetrick
James Higgins
Carol Hillhouse
Amy Hiss
Steve Hlubik
Susan Hodell
Cathleen Hollister
Linda Holmes
Julie Honey
Michele Horsky
Patrick Huber
Lynette Hunter
John Hurst
Araceli Iketani
Elizabeth Johnson
Jennifer Jones
Sue Jones
Allan Jones
Elizabeth Ann Kaelin
Joshua Kantor
Cathy Kardach
Takao Kasuga
Martin Keck
Lynn King
Donna Rae King

Lucille King
Maya Kini
Vicki Klaassen
Brian Knapp
Barbara Kroesch
Jean Landeen
Jen Larsen
Joan Law
Bill Leachman
Karen Leaf
Steve Lege
James Lehman
Brian Lehman
Dana Lesher
Karen Leyse
Dave Lindeman
Claudia Long
Kathy Lopez
Natasha Lowrie
Burke Lucy
Alita Mackill
David Magliano
Gil Maldonado
Sherry Mancilla
Laurel Mann
Pat Mannion
Melissa Marosy
Jenny Marr
Jerry Martin
Leora Matranga
Judi Maxfield
Patty McCarty
Sarah McKenzie
Kristin McMillan
Doyleen McMurtry
Linda Meyer
Robert Meyers
Jill Miller
John Mola
Greg Mongano
Susan Moore
Donna Moyer
Diane Muller
Donna Murrill
Paul Musser
Michael Nehl
Jeannette Newman-

Velez
Sergio Nieto
Rebecca Nieto
Rebecca Nord
Fern O’Brien
Sharon Okada
Joyce O’Leary
Chris Olsen
Janice Olson
Julie Osborn
Cornelia Palmer
Amanda Paquet
Robin Parer
Daniel Parker
Terry Parker
Lisa Paterson
Sheryl Paterson
Jewel Payne
Ian Pearse
Ana Peluffo
Ryan Pfeifer
Jackie Pisenti
Pamela Polakoff
Beth Pollard
Alison Portello
Sara Post
William Pritchard
Sharon Radke
Rhonda Reed
Marcia Reemts
Jim Relles
Heather Riden
Mary Rimsans
Sara Ringen
Mary Ellen Rivera
Retha Robertson
Jeff Rodrigues
Kathy Roggenbuck
Dennis Royce
Marty Rubio
Jay Rudin
Sue Rutherford
Ronie Saake
Annalee Sanborn
Nancy Schaezlein-

Zipse
Margie Scofield

Sharon Seegmiller
Kristin Sesser
Carol Sewell
Meg Sheldon
Mary Ann Shuller
Kathy Siebenmann
Karen Slinkard
Rena Smilkstein
Barbara Smith
Joan Ann M. Smith
Sean Smith
Marty Solov
Sharon Spencer
Dan Spengler
Mary Sprifke
Kate Sproul
Tony Staed
Alison Stambaugh
Deena Stanley
Gwen Starrett
Linda Sternberg
Arlene Stevens
Marged Sugarman
Barbara Tackett Roth
Donna Tetiva
Emma Tiangco
Ann Tingley
Linda Tong
Soleil Tranquilli
Cindy True
Jim Truso
Nika Turelli
Linda Turner
Marion Tuttle
Kathryn Tyson
Lois VanBeers
Uta Vigil
Chris Voss
Lawrence Wakefield
Elisabeth Waldburger
Glen Walker
Linda Wallace
Luke Watkins
Karen Weigt
Dmaris Whitehill
Robin Whitmore
Walt Wiley
Scott Williams
Heather Wilson
Mary Winn
Joyce Wisner
Lois Wolk
Yvonne Wood
Mary Yip
Guyla Yoak

STUDENT
Jay Abolofia
Jessica Arena
Isaac Baron
Sandy Berry
Amanda Bevan
Veronica Chan
Celeste Chang
Elaine Chow
Kelsey Craig
Mark Debloise
D. J. Eastburn
Joshua Endow
Thania Espinoza
Colin Ferguson
Nina Fontana
Carol Hemingway
Leigh Hiura
Christine Kelly
Dawn Kingsbury
Jared Lounsbery
Michael Maccini
Katie Maher
Julia Modell
Iryna Mulder
Sara Pace
Kelly Pipkin
Ishmael Pluton
Erin Rexin
Mandy Royal
Jennifer Van Wyk
Zirou Ye

WOULD YOU LIKE TO SPEND MORE TIME OUTDOORS? Would 
you like to learn new skills? Are you looking for a way to fulfill a 
New Year’s resolution to give back to the community? Consider 
volunteering with the UC Davis Arboretum and Public Garden! 
It’s a rewarding place to spend your time with lots of fun, food 
and camaraderie. 

We are seeking new volunteers to join our gardening and educa-
tion outreach volunteer teams. Trainings will be offered this 
winter and include a combination of expert instruction and 
hands-on projects. There will be a $20 materials fee due at your 
team’s first scheduled training date.

GARDENING VOLUNTEERS work in teams on Tuesday, Wednes-
day, Thursday, or Friday mornings to help maintain and beautify 
Arboretum and Public Garden landscapes. Each team focuses on 
a different area; volunteers work in collaboration with horticul-
tural staff. Training dates: Thursdays, January 29-March 5

EDUCATION OUTREACH VOLUNTEERS work with Arboretum 
staff and student interns on weekend days (mostly Saturday 
afternoons) to present educational programs for campus visitors 
of all ages. Training begins Saturday, January 24.

APPLY NOW. SPACE IS LIMITED.  
Applications are due Friday, January 16.  
The application form and more information are available on the 
Arboretum website at arboretum.ucdavis.edu. If you have ques-
tions, please contact Roxanne Reynolds at  
(530) 752-4880 or rgloe@ucdavis.edu.

From right, academic coordinator Elaine Fingerett and education 
outreach volunteer Christy Dewees demonstrate the Native Californian 
technique for making cordage from cattails.

Gardening volunteers work with Arboretum and Public Garden staff to 
beautify and maintain our campus landscapes, demonstration gardens, and 
plant collections.

VOLUNTEER POSITIONS NOW OPEN
APPLICATIONS DUE: JANUARY 16
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FROM THE DIRECTOR

Dear Friends,

One of the words that you will see used frequently in 
Arboretum communications is “sustainability.” In the world of gardening, it refers to 
using designs and practices appropriate for local environmental conditions, so that 
gardens can thrive in the face of limited resources and our changing climate. But we 
also give a lot of thought to building a sustainable organization, so we can thrive despite 
changing economic or social conditions. 

We give thanks to all our members, volunteers, and supporters, who strengthen and 
sustain us and make our important work possible. We especially thank our donors, like 
long-term Friend Maxine Schmalenberger, who have given an annual gift this year to 
support our family GATEways programs (see page 3). It is through your support that we 
are able to offer innovative public programs, many of which are developed and led by 
UC Davis students (see pages 4 and 5). There’s still time to give to our annual appeal to 
help sustain these engaging programs. 

I am also delighted to welcome Garth Lindley, our new GATEways Director of 
Development, who will be helping us to raise much-needed funds to build GATEways 
projects and programs in the Arboretum and across the UC Davis campus (see page 3).

Returning to environmental sustainability: We are so proud of our Grounds and 
Landscape Services team, which was recognized for its commitment to sustainability 
and the larger GATEways vision by being awarded the highest accreditation rating from 
the Professional Grounds Management Society (see page 2).

Our sustainable gardening series, The New Front Yard, continues with information 
about how you can ensure your drought-tolerant plants will survive over the long term 
(see page 1). If you would like to learn first-hand about sustainable plantings and get 
more involved in the Arboretum and Public Garden, we are recruiting new gardening 
and education outreach volunteers (see page 7).

Thank you again to everyone for your support of the Arboretum and Public Garden. I 
want to specifically express my gratitude for the continued support of the Excelerate 
Foundation, which recently honored me with its first-ever leadership prize (see page 2).

I look forward to seeing you at a GATEways program or out walking in the garden this 
winter.
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